EXECUTIVE COUNCIL

THE FLORIDA BAR HEALTH LAW SECTION

September 14, 2006
I. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by Chair, Harold E. Kaplan, at 3:10 p.m. in the Pasco Room of the Tampa Airport Marriott, Tampa Florida. 
Executive Council members in attendance either in person or via telephone were:  James A. Farrell, Allen R. Grossman, Gary W. Huston, George F. Indest, III, Rodney M. Johnson, Lester J. Perling, Spencer Levine, Cynthia A. Mikos and Monica L. Rodriguez., Lewis W. Fishman, Laurie Levin, Harold Kaplan.
Also in attendance either in person or by phone were John Buchanan, Walter Carfora, Steven Chaykin, Sandra Greenblatt, Steve Grigas, Jeanne E. Helton, Bernabe Icaza, Donna Byrd Rigo, Christine Whitney and A. S. (Gus) Weekley.
II. Opening Remarks—Harold E. Kaplan, Chair
Harold Kaplan opened the meeting by commenting on the busy summer that most of the attorneys had this year. He said that he was pleased to have the participation of those present in person and by phone and reiterated the importance of increasing section participation. 
III. Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes—Jeanne Helton, Substitute Secretary

For Troy Kishbaugh
The minutes of the June 22, 2006 regular meeting of the Executive Council of the Health Law Section was moved by motion, seconded, and unanimously passed, as edited.

IV. Financial Report—Jeanne Helton, Treasurer

Jeanne Helton presented the fiscal year end June 30, 2006 financial report and confirmed that the Health Law Section’s financial position was strengthened under the guidance of past Treasurer, Laurie Levin.  She reported that the section had a net increase in its fund balance through June 30, 2006 of $11,403.00, ending the year with a balance of $75,778.00.  Jeanne confirmed that much of the increase was attributable to the increased handbook sales. 

Jeanne next presented the financial statements for the month ending August 31, 2006, and confirmed that the fund balance was increased another $12,396 during the months of July and August of 2006, most of the increase being attributable to the Health Law Section’s portion of membership dues.  The ending balance as of August 31, 2006 is $88,243.00.  The financial reports were approved on motion, seconded and unanimously passed following discussion. 

V. Council of Sections—Christine Whitney
Christine gave an update on the last Council of Sections meeting in June, 2006, indicating that the meeting was informative and helpful.  Christine also reported on her attendance in July at the Florida Bar Leadership Conference in Tallahassee Florida.  Christine said that she felt we needed to strongly encourage the section leadership to attend this important annual meeting.  She said that by attending, one could really get a sense of the scope of all of the different committees and organizational structure of The Florida Bar.  She said she felt that this depth of understanding was important to help the Health Law Section fully function and integrate with the other sections.  She suggested that the Health Law Section may want to consider budgeting in the coming years to help assist willing leaders (that wanted to go) with some financial assistance in the form of expense reimbursements. 
VI. Committee Reports
A. Education, Training and Information Committee—Harold Kaplan, substituting for Charmaine Chiu.
Harold Kaplan reviewed a written report submitted to him by Charmaine Chiu, Chair of the Education, Training and Information Committee.  Harold advised that there was a seminar scheduled for Friday, September 15, 2006, on Emergency Health Preparedness and was being put on primarily by Rodney Johnson and Walter Carfora.  The registrations for this program are not as high as originally hoped for, but it was also acknowledged that generally the biggest portion of CLE revenue comes from video replays.  This particular seminar is scheduled to be replayed in the major cities in Florida and it was thought that it would, at the end of the day, make money for the Section.  Harold also emphasized the importance of emergency health preparedness and the Section’s responsibility to bring programs of this type to the members.  Harold thanked both Rodney Johnson and Walter Carfora for their input and participation.  

Harold next reported that Charmaine has scheduled the first CLE of the 2007 year, entitled “Representing the Physician.”  This program is scheduled for January 19, 2007, and will be co-chaired by Lester Perling and Alan Gassman.  Lester Perling emphasized that this particular program has been well received in the past and that in addition to the topics included in the past programs, they are going to endeavor to discuss issues relating to merging of physician practices, managed care contracting and practical dispute resolutions.  

Harold next reported that Charmaine is working to schedule three to four teleconferences for the Health Law Section members commencing in December of 2006.  Each of the teleconferences is intended to be a dial-in teleconference preceded by written materials.  The teleconferences are scheduled to last approximately 50 minutes.  Charmaine indicated that Mike Dewberry of Fowler White in Jacksonville would be speaking on physician credentialing hot button issues (December) and that Rodger Hochman of Coel & Warren offered to speak in January on medical directorship issues.  Charmaine is soliciting suggestions for speakers and topics for the February and March teleconferences.

At this point, there was some general discussion (but no decision made) concerning the possibility of offering Section members one free teleconference a year as a way to add value to their membership.  We also reviewed Exhibit D, entitled CLE Calendar, and affirmed that the Health Law Certification Review Course chaired by Sandra Greenblatt is scheduled for April 13 and 14, 2007, at the Caribe Royale Hotel.  At this point, there was some general discussion concerning the Certification Review Course and the possibility of adding sections in the course to address health care licensure, facility and provider licensure as well as a discussion of marketing restrictions and implications.  There also was some discussion concerning the past efforts to promote/market the Certification Review Course to physicians and the previous expenses associated with getting Continuing Medical Education credit for the same.  Christine Whitney proposed that we might want to include in the Certification Review Course the proposed changes thought to be imminent with regard to independent testing facilities, IDTFs and the ability of groups to bill globally.  Laurie Levin suggested that she may consider writing a section on the Health Care Clinic Act and agreed to speak to Kirk Davis regarding the same.

B. Section Effectiveness—Lew Fishman
Lew Fishman reported there was no significant activity to report at this meeting, given the fact that it was not yet time for nominations for officers for the 2007/2008 fiscal year.  Jeanne Helton reported on an outreach event held at the Florida Coastal School of Law in Jacksonville, Florida.  On September 12, 2006, Christine Whitney, Charmaine Chiu, Elizabeth Shaw and Jeanne met with the Associate Dean of the College and several professors and approximately 30 students expressed an interest in learning more about health law and possibly may be considering tailoring their future practices in this area.  We purchased approximately seven or eight pizzas and brought in soft drinks and had about an hour and a half of good information relayed to the students and fielding of questions by the license lawyers.  It was reportedly well received.  Laurie Levin said that she would contact Barry College in Orlando and Harold Kaplan volunteered to contact Nova University.  Laurie Levin also agreed to contact Florida A&M University and to see if Mike Bittman would help her with this school outreach.

C. Communications and Technology—Bernabe Icaza 
Bernabe Icaza indicated that she had three good articles that were scheduled to be published in the new Health Law Section Newsletter, together with a message from the Chair, and that she was requesting any further input concerning articles or matters that may be of interest to the membership.  

Bernabe also reported that Chet Barclay continued to assist in the maintenance of the Section website and would be glad to post appropriate material if anyone has any suggestions.

D. HIPAA—Bill Dillon

The HIPAA Report was deferred at this time.

VII. Old Business
A. William Trickel Writing Competition—Monica Rodriguez
There was considerable discussion concerning the Bill Trickel Writing Competition and the applicable rules and guidelines associated with this ongoing program.  There was a good bit of discussion about ways in which the Section might promote the Writing Competition.  This discussion led to a discussion of the concept of weekend health programs at different colleges.  There was some general discussion about the possibility of exploring the formation of a panel of attorneys that would be willing to participate as speakers in intensive two or three day programs at colleges in Florida with regard to health law.  Allen Grossman agreed to contact Bob Jerry at the University of Florida to discuss making this school a testing ground for this arrangement.  John Buchanan and Rodney Johnson volunteered to assist Allen on this committee to investigate the development of such a program.  

Rodney Johnson advised that he already had developed, individually, a fairly intensive online curriculum for The University of West Florida and would be happy to share the curriculum with the Section in terms of providing a basis for these weekend programs.  Christine Whitney, Lew Fishman and Harold Kaplan also volunteered to work on the framework of such a committee.
At this point, the discussion shifted to the Section’s funding of the FSU Chair and whether the Chair had been filled.  Allen Grossman indicated that the Chair had not been filled and that when he pressed to determine what the delay was attributable to, he had the impression that FSU believed that the Health Law Section had only funded a portion of the Chair.  Jack Buchanan was fairly certain that the Section had funded the entire Chair and requested that the Minutes of past meeting be reviewed to determine the exact terms of the funding of the Scholarship Chair. Allen advised that his law partner had some information concerning the funding and that he would make inquiries regarding the same.

The discussion was refocused on the Trickel Writing Competition and Allen Grossman reiterated his opinion that it would be a mistake to only open the Competition to Florida applicants.  Cynthia Mikos suggested that we might want to consider allocating some funds from the budget to a student to do a case review that would be published and available on a quarterly basis for the Health Law Section members.  Cynthia agreed to contact the Administrative Law Section and discuss the possibility of funding something along these lines from the budgets of both sections.
After considerable discussion, there was a motion to continue the Trickel Award and the motion was seconded and unanimously approved, leaving the funding and entrance criteria the same.
B. Health Law Handbook—Laurie Levin
Laurie reported on the current efforts to publish a third edition of the Health Law Handbook.  She currently has 17 authors and 16 chapters.  She is looking for new authors for a chapter on Managed Care, EMTALA, and the Baker Act.  October 15 is the deadline for turning in the outlines to be published by February of 2007.  
John Buchanan agreed to be the co-editor of the book and Rodney Johnson agreed to get information together for a Public Health chapter.  Monica Rodriguez agreed to consider doing something on EMTALA.  Harold Kaplan agreed to contact Harvey Pies (former in-house counsel for Blue Cross Blue Shield) to see if he would be willing to do something on Managed Care).

C. Florida Bar Leadership Conference – June 2006 – Christine Whitney

See discussion Section V above.

VIII. New Business
Rodney Johnson reported on some matters relating to HIPAA and his work on the Governor’s Task Force on Electronic Records.  He also indicated that there was an effort underway by the Electronic Task Force to combine elements of Chapter 395 and Chapter 456 together.

Steve Grigas reported that representatives of the Office of Civil Rights took a trip to look at the Department of Veteran’s Affairs and suggested we needed to appoint a new task force.  Harold Kaplan requested that this item be put on the agenda for the next meeting.

Gus Weekly suggested that members may be interest in working at the website found at www.tepr.com.  This is a website maintained by the Medical Records Institute and references a link to over 250 electronic health records software vendors.

A. Physician’s Resource Network—Allen Grossman
Allen Grossman brought to the council’s attention a concern that had been expressed to him by another attorney regarding future efforts to enact a statutory point of entry for physicians that are evaluated by consultants for the PRN (Physician’s Resource Network) program and found to be in need of some type of mental or physical therapy (and presented with a Advocacy Agreement).  Allen suggested that there were a number of people that had concerns that a physician’s only recourse to not entering an agreement is to deal with a likely subsequent referral to the Florida Department of Health regarding fitness to practice medicine.  Allen said that some attorneys felt that it would better to offer physicians an early point of entry, pursuant to which they can request an administrative hearing on their fitness to practice early in the process and requested that this matter be put on the agenda for discussion in January. 

IX. Chair Elect Comments – Laurie Levin

A. Laurie said that she had made most of her comments earlier in the meeting concerning the progress on the Health law Handbook and she wanted to thank everyone for their contribution to it.  She reiterated her feeling that one of the principal purposes of the Section is to educate attorneys that are members of the Section and to continue to bring current issues and developments to them in a timely and economical way.  She is excited about the teleconference concept that is being introduced by the Section in December and is hopeful that it will be well received.
X. Next Executive Council Meeting – January 18, 2007 —Florida Bar Mid-Year Meeting - Miami
Harold Kaplan concluded the meeting by announcing that the next meeting of the Section would be held on January 18, 2007, in Miami, in connection with the Florida Bar’s mid-year meeting, followed by a CLE seminar on January 19, 2007, called Representing the Physician.  Harold encouraged everyone to send in their registration for the program as soon as possible as it likely may sell out.

The Meeting was adjourned at 5:15 p.m
Jeanne Helton, Secretary (substituting for Troy Kishbaugh)
Date:  November __, 2006
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